Draft Minutes of Bute Community Council Meeting – 22 January 2020

Bute Community Council (BCC)
DRAFT MINUTES OF MEETING HELD AT THE
MUSEUM IN ROTHESAY ON 22 JANUARY 2020
ATTENDEES – COMMUNITY COUNCIL 

Marlene Hill (Chairman), John McCallum (Vice Chairman), Ronnie Falconer (Planning Rep), Robert MacIntyre (Transport Rep), Ronnie McAlister, Iain Gillespie, John McKay, Iain Morrison, Duncan Ferguson, Jan Cochran.
ARGYLL & BUTE COUNCIL 

Jim Findlay.

1.  APOLOGIES

John Graham, Hamish Kirk and Councillor Scoular.  The invited speaker Fiona Robertson re Rothesay Active Travel Route was also unable to attend and will be here next month.  Instead of the speaker Agenda 5 will be Ferry Service.
2.  DECLARATION OF INTEREST 

None.

3.  ADOPTION OF MINUTES OF LAST MEETING
The minutes were adopted by unanimous agreement of the Council
4.  POLICE REPORT

No police officer in attendance, the report was read out, the crime figures from last year are up from 29 (2018) to 36 (2019) however, the spread of crimes and variety are comparative with no great variation from last year.  For instance there were 7 for breach of the peace offences – 4 detected and reports to the FP; 9 for theft – 4 detected and reports sent, 5 still under enquiry; 6 for common assault – 1 detected and report to Procurator Fiscal.  Also mentioned were 1 communications act, 4 vandalism, 2 misuses of drug offence, 2 sexual offences act, 1 fraud, 1 housebreaking and 3 road traffic offences.  Not every incident reported to the police requires a police response and can be dealt with by a partner agency.
5.  FERRY SERVICE

Robert McIntyre said that the ferry services have been badly disrupted during the last month, for instance in the weeks of 18.12.19 to 16.01.20 there have been 12 days of disruption, especially in the period to 18 January when there were 8 days of bad weather, which caused major cancellations of ferries.
Members of the BCC met with Kevin Hobbs, Chief Executive Officer of CMAL on 8.01.2020,  although the Consultant Engineers’ report is only due on 24.01.2020.  The Gourock linkspan is 48 years old (the average age is about 40 years), the pistons/cylinders need replacing, the pontoons are rotting and have movement.  The present-day ferries are wider than previous ones, so they are too tight to the pier.  Eight years ago a report was made that repairs were needed.  The works may cost in the region of £6 to £8 million and will take at least 6 months.  Robert McIntyre said it was difficult to get in touch with either Calmac or CMAL.  He has written to Paul Wheelhouse, MSP, but to date has just received an acknowledgement; he urged all present to write to Paul Wheelhouse as well.
Ronnie Falconer said it had been an informative meeting, but questions remain outstanding such as why is there a reduction in services i.e. disruptions to the Rhubodach/Colintraive ferry, especially since millions have been spent on refurbishing both slipways and car parking.  Also,  an easier method should be found to claim the additional costs for use of the alternative ferry service when the Wemyss Bay/Rothesay ferry has been cancelled.  Gordon Ross, Western Ferries, does not see a problem in using a similar system to the one used a few years ago when the Wemyss Bay pier was being refurbished.
A member of the public objected to this private meeting and asked why Calmac/CMAL could not come here and face the general public.  Another member of the public mentioned an article in the Greenock Telegraph about the Gourock port which mentions that the aim is to fully redevelop the harbour infrastructure.  Mr Herriot of the Calmac Community Group said that Calmac has no intention of starting a car ferry service between Gourock and Dunoon, but confirmed that a new linkspan is considered. 

6.  COUNCILLORS’ REPORTS
Councillor Scoular sent in his report, the item about his attendance at a meeting of the Bute Kitchen group ‘where they presented an explanation of what they are seeking to do to improve the image and performance of the Isle of Bute food and drinks suppliers and manufacturers.  They intend that is should be a brand which will see businesses working together …’

Councillor Finlay answered a question about the Pavilion, that it is on track to be handed over  in April so it can be fitted out with an opening in September perhaps.  The question then was who is opening it? 
Councillor Finlay could not answer a question about the deplorable state of a lay-by just outside Port Bannatyne opposite the marina which still has not been returned to its original state, because Councillor Moffat is dealing with it.

Councillor Finlay also said that due to the general election etc there is a delay in the budget.  He stressed that Argyll and Bute Council aim for a preservation of essential services including the school crossing on the High Street and classroom assistants.  The Rothesay Harbour Pontoons will be renewed/replaced as funding (100%) from the Scottish Government Town Centre Fund and the Crown estates has been approved.  This investment will make a significant impact for small craft visitors to Bute, approximately 3000 vessels within a day’s journey of Bute.  All three local Councillors played their part in making the representation to the Area Committee, but thanks should also go to the Bute Berthing Company (who operates the pontoons on behalf of the Council) and in particular to Tim Saul who developed and originally presented the proposal to officers.  Councillor Finlay is working with Council officers to find the best solution for Buckingham Terrace, he will be attending a meeting of the Area Property Action Group tomorrow.

7.  COMMUNITY EMERGENCY PLAN REPORT – R Falconer
So far there have not been any severe weather or other events this winter sufficient to trigger activation of the Emergency Plan.  Although Flood Alerts were issued by Sepa, they were not high enough to trigger a flood warning or cause any significant flooding.

The meeting proposed for 26 November to discuss maintenance of the Mill Lade at the Meadows and the removal of silt did was postponed.  No further date has been suggested.

A report on the outcome of the inspection of the Mill Lade culvert undertaken by the A&BC flood risk team on 6 August is understood to be in hand. 

Samples of seawater in Rothesay Harbour and floodwater on the town side of the flood wall adjacent to the weigh bridge were taken during the high surge tide around 2.30pm on 13 January. Argyll and Bute Council are sending these for laboratory analysis of salinity levels. If the salinity of the floodwater is found to be similar to that of the seawater in the Harbour this would indicate possibly significant seepage through the ground or via the drainage system.

Feedback from SEPA following a site visit and topographic survey undertaken on 6

November 2019 to inform review of threshold levels for the issue of Flood Warnings for Rothesay, Ardbeg and Pointhouse Crescent in Port Bannatyne, has shown that the threshold levels are too high and changes will have to be made.
8.  PLANNING REPORT – R Falconer
No comments on both planning applications.

The public consultation period on the Argyll and Bute Proposed Local Development Plan 2 runs until noon on the 23rd January 2020. Although no comments have been received from BCC members by the requested date it is proposed that the following comments are submitted based on views expressed at various times and received from members of the public.  Ronnie Falconer read these out, see his report, and the meeting agreed to have these submitted.
Hawks Neb fish farm: A letter was sent to Fergus Ewing MP on 6 December 2019 signed by the Convenor. The letter sought assurance that due process would be followed in any current or future fish farm applications following an article which appeared to suggest possible intervention in the process for License Applications to speed them up.  In the absence of any reply a follow up email was sent on 10 January. This has been acknowledged and a formal reply is awaited.

Righill Wind Farm Skelmorlie:  An information meeting was attended by Ronnie Falconer on behalf of BCC on 27 November. No formal planning application has been made as yet to North Ayrshire Council but is anticipated within the next few months.  The proposal is for 10 turbines on the hillside above Skelmorlie with a blade tip height of 149.9m.  These turbines would be visible from much of the eastern side of Bute and many parts of Rothesay at around 10-12km away. The height of the turbines would almost 2/3 the height of the former Inverkip

Chimney.  The development would also be prominent, even more so, to passengers traveling on the Wemyss Bay/Rothesay ferry.   Ronnie mentioned that bright white turbines seem to stand out far more than the former grey electricity pylons, although as the turbines will be placed in a kind of bowl shaped area of the hill, they will not be on the skyline.  For further information see Scoping Opinion Application (19/00608/EIA) on the North Ayrshire Council Website at:  https://www.eplanning.north-ayrshire.gov.uk/OnlinePlanning/applicationDetails.

Details.do?activeTab=summary&keyVal=PW6HQ9LE04X00?

Ardyne Fish Farm, Loch Striven, Argyll And Bute:  Consultation Request 19/02539/MFF. Relocation and enlargement of existing marine fish farm (currently comprising; 8 No. 100 metre circumference cages) by re-equipment with 14 No. 120 metre circumference cages and extension of mooring grid from 60 metres to 75 metres to accommodate the additional pens. 

Info at  https://publicaccess.argyll-bute.gov.uk/online-applications/applicationDetails.do?

activeTab=details&keyVal=Q1ZQTOCH0GD00.

Ronnie proposed that the following comments are submitted by the due date of 28 January 2020, these include that the fish farm will not offer employement opportunies, concerns about the use of acoustic systems which could have an  adverse impact on existing seal populations, (the killing of rogue seals is proposed), porpoises, dolphins and basking sharks. The proposed site is visible from much of Rothesay, Ardbeg and Port Bannary, and a larger fish farm could have an adverse impact on the views – impact on tourism.  The BCC confirmed that the comments should be submitted.  A member of the public suggested that people look up https://buteifulcoasts.com/for more information.
Hunterston PARC:  The next meeting of the Liaison Group to which BCC will be invited is scheduled for April 2020.

Ronnie Falconer said then that this was his last meeting, he has to stand down on health grounds.  He felt he has been privileged to have had the opportunity to serve on the Community Council for the past 4 years and has enjoyed providing inputs in both the Planning and the Community Emercency Planning.  He thanked the Council for their support and wished them every success in the future.
James McMillan will be acting as Emergency Planning officer, who said that all systems are in place, a good and solid plan has been worked out by Ronnie Falconer.

The Chairman, Marlene Hill said we will miss you dreadfully Ronnie, but thank you very much for all your work.  We are sorry to see you leave.
9.   LICENCING REPORT – J Cochrane
No comments on Craigmore Bowling and Social Club application for a live music licence for 22.02.20 and the Isle of Bute Gin Distillery, 59-65 High Street, Rothesay application for a temporary and a permanent lice for the production, packaging and distribution of gin, retail and hospitality, including tours.
10. TRANSPORT REPORT – R MacIntyre
This was dealt with under Agenda 5.   
11. HOLIDAY, LEISURE & TOURISM REPORT – M Hill
Buckingham Terrace, Port Bannatyne – Several copies of photographs of the bad state of the building were handed out, as well as an image of a boarded up premises in Watergate.  Questions were asked if Buckingham Terrace could be boarded up and to be made safe, costs to be paid by the owner.  As mentioned before, Councillor Finlay will be attending the APAC meeting tomorrow.  Buckingham Terrace will be on next month’s Agenda.

M Hill said that the visits of the Waverley had been very much missed last year, but all going well, the Waverley should be back this summer.

The enlargement of the Ardyne Fish farm in Loch Striven will also impact negatively on tourism by being much more visibly intrusive in the landscape to all pleasure boats, including the Waverley, in our area,  as well as diverting the kayak trail between Bute and the mainland.
12. TREASURER’S REPORT – R McAlister
As at 20.01.2020 the total bank balance is £7414.56, £2143.09 in the Christmas Lights Fund and £5271.47 in the General Fund.  Expected expenses are c.£250 from the Christmas Lights Fund and £90 (Museum Rental) from the General Fund.  It has been agreed to ask Douglas Lyle to get a breakdown of the invoice for work on the Christmas lights.
13. HEALTH REPORT – J McCallum
The Rothesay Health Centre is owned by GPs, as is the health centre in Dunoon.   Graham Bolton is the new manager for both practices and intends to merge the IT systems.

14. CORRESPONDENCE & MATTERS ARISING
A letter of thanks from Douglas Lyle for the assistance with the Christmas Tree lights and the lights in the Square was read out by M Hill.
15. AOB
There was a meeting on 13.01.2020 of the steering group Isle of Bute Bid, i.e. Business Improvement District, who are working towards Bute becoming  Bid area,  the first island to do so, to promote the island to benefit businesses, the residents and visitors.  The project coordinator is John Weir, the chairman is John Glen (MD Bute Fabrics), and the office is c/o Fyne Homes, 11 Victoria Street, Rothesay, website: isleofbutebid.co.uk.  
There will be a vote on 2 July 2020 to determine whether the Bid will become reality.   Only businesses can be members, there are 544 businesses on Bute, 214 have premises with a rateable value less than £2000 and they will not be able to vote.  

The Chairman asked if the meeting would like John Weir to address the meeting in March, and all agreed.
The date of the next meeting is 19 February 2020 at the Museum, Rothesay at 7 pm.
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